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REVIEW OF NON-METROPOLITAN COUNTIES
COUNTY OF AVON:

BOUNDARIES WITH SOMERSET AND WILTSHIRE

COMMISSION'S FINAL REPORT AND PROPOSALS

INTRODUCTION

1.

On 27 January 1986 we wrote to Avon County Council announcing our Intention

to undertake a review of the County under section 48(1)
Act 1972.

of the Local Government

Copies of the letter were sent to the principal local authorities,

and parishes, in Avon and in the surrounding counties of Gloucestershire,
Somerset and Wiltshire; to the National and County Associations of Local
Councils; to the Members of Parliament with constituency interests and to the
headquarters of the main political parties.

In addition, copies were sent to

government departments, regional health authorities, water and port authorities,
electricity and gas boards, that might have an interest, as well as to British
Telecom, the English Tourist Board, the Police Superintendants* Association of
England and Wales, the local government press, and to local television and radio
stations serving the area.

2.

The County Councils were requested, In co-operation as necessary with the

other local authorities, to assist us in publicising the start of the review by
inserting a notice for two successive weeks in local newspapers so as to give a
wide coverage in the areas concerned.

The County Councils were also asked to

ensure that the consultation letter was drawn to the attention of those Involved
with services such as the police and the administration of justice, in respect
of which they have a statutory function.

3.

A period of six months from the date of the letter was allowed for all local

authorities, including those in the surrounding counties, and any person or body
interested in the review, to send us their views in detail on whether changes to
the county boundary were desirable and, if so, what those changes should be and
how they would serve the interests of effective and convenient local government,
the criterion laid down in the Act.

THE SUBMISSIONS MADE TO US:

4.

OUR DRAFT PROPOSALS AND INTERIM DECISIONS

In response to our letter we received representations from the principal

local authorities concerned and a number of parish councils

and interested

organisations; from Mr Jerry Wiggin MP and from over 1000 members of the
public.

5.

The submissions made to us included various recommendations for changes to

Avon's boundaries with Gloucestershire, Somerset and Wiltshire. This report
deals only with Avon's boundaries with the Counties of Somerset and Wiltshire.
The submissions made to us in connection with the boundary of Avon with
Gloucestershire are being considered in the review of that county which is still
in progress.

THE BOUNDARY BETWEEN THE COUNTIES OF AVON AND SOMERSET

THE QUESTION OF RADICAL CHANGE

6.

By far the most important issue raised in the representations we received

was the transfer of significant areas of the pre-1974 County of Somerset from
Avon to Somerset.

The Action Campaign for the Return to Somerset strongly

favoured the return to Somerset of all that part of Somerset included in Avon
under the 1974 local government re-organisation. Other respondents suggested
the return of parts of Avon to Gloucestershire and the abolition of the County
of Avon.

The representations from the Action Campaign and from members of the

public, were based on the following principal arguments:-

(a)

referenda have shown that residents did not want to go into Avon when

it was created and that they now wished to return to Somerset;

(b)

Avon was an artificial county, without the history and significance of

Somerset;

(c)

residents objected to paying high rates to provide services

essentially for Bristol, from which they derived no benefit;

(d)

the standard of services, such as education and highway maintenance,

had deteriorated, while bureaucracy had increased and had become more
expens ive;

(e)

the formerly rural area of North Somerset had been progressively

urbanised;

7.

Wansdyke District Council said it would consider supporting a return to

Somerset provided its district boundary was not altered.
councils were also in favour.

Twenty-four parish

Among the organisations which supported the

return to Somerset were the National Farmers Union, Wessex Regionalists, Westonsuper-Mare Civic Society and the Charter Trustees of the Town of Weston-superMare.

Mr Jerry Wiggin, MP, who said he had the support of a majority of his

constituents, suggested splitting the District of Woodspring in two, along the
lines of his constituency boundary, and returning the southern half to Somerset.
A similar proposal was put forward by a former Somerset County and Woodspring
District Councillor.

Woodspring District Council opposed a return to Somerset,

as it felt the campaign was largely based on emotion and sentiment and that it
would be an expensive exercise unlikely to improve administration or services.
It considered that its residents looked more to Bristol for employment and
facilities than to the south.

Ten members of the public living in Avon and

Somerset also objected to a return to Somerset, believing that people were
content with the status quo and had relatively few links with the county.

8.

Avon County Council suggested only minor changes while Sedgemoor District

Council and three parish councils wanted no change to the present boundaries.
Batheaston Parish Council had no strong views and St Catherine's Parish Meeting
wished to retain its essential and historic links with the City of Bath.
Somerset County Council sympathised with the wishes of many Avon residents for a
return to Somerset but, since it had not thought such a change would meet our
criteria, had decided not to pursue the issue.

It reserved the right to

reconsider its. position in the event of a future review and stated that, if
parts of Avon were to be returned, it could effectively and conveniently
administer them.

9.

In considering the arguments in favour of a return to Somerset, we kept in

mind the guidelines set out in Circular 12/84 issued by your Department.

We

considered whether Avon's viability would have been affected if areas formerly
part of Somerset and Gloucestershire were returned to those counties.

We

concluded that while the balance within the County would then be tilted even
more towards the urban areas of Bristol and Bath, its remaining resources, of
population and rateable value, would still enable it to function effectively.

10.

We acknowledged the strength of feeling on the part of some residents of

Avon, as clearly expressed by the Action Campaign for the Return to Somerset.
We carefully considered the various arguments put forward by the Action
Campaign, as summarised in paragraph 6 above, even though some of them appeared
to extend beyond our own criteria.

We acknowledged that in a large part of the

former Somerset area of Woodspring, referenda had been held indicating a clear
desire on the part of most residents voting to return to Somerset. We noted,
however, that there was no corresponding evidence of opinion from the former
Somerset parishes in the District of Wansdyke or from some of the more populous
parishes in Woodspring itself.

Moreover, while the wishes of local residents

are always of great importance, they are not necessarily decisive and have to be
considered with other guidelines set out in your Department's Circular 12/84.

11.

We recognised that Avon was a relatively new County, without historical

roots.

We recalled, however, that the Maud Commission had suggested an area

similar to the present Avon as one of its units, mustering a wide range of
social and economic criteria to indicate that, in those terms at least, Avon had
a substantial measure of identity.

12.

We noted the assertion that former residents of Somerset were paying high

rates for services provided essentially for Bristol.

We found it hard to

believe, however, that those residents of Avon, like others, did not derive some
benefit from the wide range of commercial services and social and recreational
amenities provided in Bristol as a regional capital, some of which in themselves
contributed, directly or indirectly, to rate income.

We did not wish to take a

view on the merits of Avon County Council's allocation of resources but in so
far as the County does contain such a large city, it seemed to be inevitable
that a considerable proportion of its expenditure would be directed towards it.

13.

We did not feel we could comment on the perceived decline in the standard

of particular services since re-organisation.

Our essential concern was, and

is, to seek to establish the geographical framework most conducive to effective
and convenient local government.
only very difficult to measure;

The standard of individual services is not
it is also very much a matter for local

political decision on priorities, bearing in mind the level of resources
available to the authority at the particular time.

14.

.We also noted the Campaign's view that North Somerset had been

progressively urbanised since re-organisation.

Without wishing to take a view

on the desirability or otherwise of such a change, it seemed to us that it must
be a matter of doubt how far it could be attributed to a deliberate change of
policy on the part of the County, as distinct from inevitable growth in an area
of rapid development.

15.

We also noted that there was no active support for the Back to Somerset

proposals from Somerset County Council and that no argued case had been
presented to show that Avon had, in the rigorous language of the Circular,
"clearly failed to provide effective and convenient local government."

Indeed,

the representation from the Action Campaign accepted that that test had not been
met.

Similarly, we considered that no conclusive case had been put forward, in

terms of the Circular, for the division of the District of Woodspring and the
return of its southern half to Somerset;

we had received no evidence that the

district council had failed to provide effective and convenient local government
and the Council itself was opposed to returning to Somerset.

16.

We were nevertheless impressed by the strong local desire in some areas for

a return to Somerset and understood the feelings of old County loyalty which had
been expressed.

We concluded, however, that the very exceptional circumstances

needed to justify the radical changes sought had not been demonstrated.
Accordingly, we provisionally decided to make no proposals for transferring any
large parts of Avon to Somerset.

17. " We also considered the desire expressed by the Parish Councils of Blagdon,
Compton Martin, East Harptree, Ubley and West Harptree, which had been divided
by the 1974 re-organisation, to be reunited with their hinterlands, which were
in Somerset.

We felt that it would be very difficult to find a suitable

boundary to achieve this end.

It would have involved either the return of the

villages to Somerset - for which there appeared to be no case in terras of
effective and convenient local government - or the extension of Avon to take in
the hinterlands, for which there had been no pressure and appeared to be little
justification.

We therefore provisionally decided to make no proposals for

transferring parts of those parishes as had been suggested.

DRAFT PROPOSALS FOR MINOR REALIGNMENTS

EAST OF LOXTON

i
18.

Avon County Council suggested using the eastern edge of the M5 as the

county boundary, as the present boundary crosses the motorway three times in
this area.

Somerset County Council did not think the change justified as it

involved only bare land and Woodspring and Sedgemoor District Councils wished to
retain the existing boundary.

19.

We accepted that the M5 would provide a sensible long term boundary and end

the isolation of small pockets of each county on either side of the motorway.
We therefore decided to issue a draft proposal to realign the county boundary to
follow the eastern side of the W5 east of Loxton.

CHARLTON LANE/A367, MIDSOMER NORTON

20.

Avon County Council suggested that, in order to facilitate maintenance, the

county boundary should be realigned to follow the edge of the A367, rather than
the centre-line, so that the road would lie wholly in Avon.

It also recommended

that the twenty-six houses, a golf course and clubhouse and St Benedicts RC
Primary School, currently on the Somerset side of the road, should be
transferred to Avon, since they were associated with Norton-Radstock rather than
with any Somerset community.

Norton-Radstock Town Council made a similar but

slightly extended suggestion which, it said, would aid the effective and
convenient local government of the area.

Somerset County Council did not think

the change justified, particularly in respect of the golf course.

The

suggestion was also opposed by Mendip District Council, which said that it did
not appear to meet our criteria.

21.

We considered Avon County Council's proposal to be justified in view of the

area's affinity with Norton-Radstock. We did not feel there were any grounds
for excluding, the golf course and clubhouse from, the transfer since the other

recreational facilities nearby would be in Avon.

We also saw no reason to

exclude the RC Primary School which, according to the County Council, had
approximately equal numbers of pupils from both counties.

We did not favour the

alternative extended proposal by Norton-Radstock Town Council, as the extra area
it would have transferred to Avon consisted only of undeveloped land.

We

therefore decided to issue a draft proposal to realign the county boundary to
follow the side of the A367, so that the road lies wholly in Avon; to transfer
the houses, golf course, clubhouse and school to Avon, and to incorporate some
technical suggestions made by Ordnance Survey, including one to transfer a
property (The Firs) from Avon to Somerset.

WRITHLINGTON SECONDARY SCHOOL

22.

Avon County Council considered that the whole of Writhlington Secondary

School, at present divided by the county boundary, should be in Avon and
suggested the boundary should follow the side of Mells Lane and Knobsbury Lane
south of the school, bringing Huish Cottage also into Avon. Norton-Radstock
Town Council produced a similar but slightly extended proposal which would
transfer Glebe Cottage as well.

Somerset County Council did not object to Avon

County Council's suggestion and did not comment on that put forward by NortonRadstock Town Council, which was supported by Wansdyke District Council.

Mendip

District Council opposed the County Council's proposal as not meeting our
criteria.

23.

We found merit in Avon County Council's suggestion to unite the school in

one county.

However, we decided to adopt the alternative suggestion made by

Norton-Radstock Town Council since Glebe Cottage appeared to be isolated from
other development in Somerset and its affinity appeared to lie with
Writhlington.

We therefore decided to issue a draft proposal to realign the

county boundary to follow the side of Mells Lane and Knobsbury Lane south of
Writhlington Secondary School, to unite the school in Avon and to transfer Huish
Cottage and Glebe Cottage from Somerset to Avon.

GREEN PARLOUR, WRITHLINGTON

24.

Norton-Radstock Town Council, supported by Uansdyke District Council,

suggested that an area of Green Parlour near Writhlington, excluding Meadow Bank
and Green Parlour Farm, should be transferred to Avon in the interests of
effective and convenient local government.

No other comments were received

concerning this proposal.

25.

We accepted that a change as suggested by Norton-Radstock Town Council was

justified since the community at Green Parlour appeared to be isolated from
other centres in Somerset and its affinity seemed to lie with Writhlington.
However, we considered that Green Parlour should not be divided and decided to
issue a draft proposal to realign the county boundary which would transfer the
whole settlement to Avon and also align the county boundary to a road to the
north of Green Parlour.

HASSAGE

26.

Somerset County Council, and Hemington, Hardington and Foxcote Parish

Council, recommended that the whole of the hamlet of Hassage should be united in
Somerset.

Although four of the five houses were in the Parish of Wellow, in

Avon, and only one in the Parish of Hemington, in Somerset, the hamlet can only
be reached by a lane from the A366 near Faulkland in Somerset, to which
residents looked for local services.

The District Councils of Wansdyke and

Mendip and Wellow Parish Council supported the change.

Avon County Council did

not comment.

27,

We noted that there was no opposition to the suggestion to unite the whole

of Hassage in Somerset.

We therefore decided to issue a draft proposal

accordingly, incorporating a technical amendment suggested by Ordnance Survey.

UNDERBILL LANE, MIDSOMER NORTON

28.

Avon County Council wished to move the county boundary west of Midsoraer

Norton further west, since it considered that the boundary was too close to the
edge of the town and also isolated Underbill Farm in Somerset at the end of
Underbill Lane, a cul-de-sac only accessible via Midsomer Norton,

The County

Council also drew attention to likely pressure for development west of the town.
Somerset County Council did not agree that the boundary was too close to the
built-up area and rejected the development argument, seeing no difficulty in
identifying land for development within the existing boundary.

It felt that

Underbill Lane could be dealt with by an agreement under section 8 of the
Highways Act 1980, rather than by a boundary change.

Both Mendip District

Council and the County Council claimed the change did not meet our criteria.
Solicitors for the owner of Underbill Farm said services and access to the farm
were from Midsomer Norton, so that their client considered the farm to be part
of that community and felt that the farm and further land west and south of the
town should lie in one county, preferably Somerset.

29.

In our view, the only reason for change in this case was the maintenance of

the road access to the farm.

We felt that any problem there could best be dealt

with by means of an agreement under the Highways Act 1980.

We took account of

the owner's view but did not consider there was significant benefit in terras of
effective and convenient local government to warrant the change.

We considered

the likelihood of pressure for development in the area but concluded that this
did not constitute development or expected development within our criteria. We
therefore took an interim decision to make no proposal for change.

LEAZE FARM, BLAGDON

30.

Avon County Council drew attention to the fact that Leaze Farm and the

access to it, in the Parish of Blagdon in Avon, can only be reached via a
Somerset road.

The County Council considered that either the access to the farm
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should go into Somerset or the Somerset road leading to the access road should
be transferred to Avon to aid maintenance arrangements.

Somerset County Council

felt that an agreement under section 8 of the Highways Act 1980 would be more
appropriate.
therefore

Mendip District Council did not object to the change.

We

took an interim decision to make no change.

GREENDOWN

31.

Avon County Council also suggested realigning the boundary to the north

side of Back Lane near Buckley Cottage for the purposes of clarification.
Somerset County Council felt that an agreement under section 8 of the Highways
Act 1980 would be more appropriate than a boundary change.

Mendip District

Council did not object to the change.

32.

We considered that the minor changes proposed by Avon County Council at

Leaze Farm and Greendown would not achieve any significant benefit in terms of
effective and convenient local government.

We therefore took interim decisions

to make no proposals.

SHIPHAM AND WESTFIELD

33.

The Archdeacon of Bath suggested the transfer of the Parish of Shipham and

an area in the vicinity of Westfield from Somerset to Avon to achieve
consistency with ecclesiastical arrangements.

34.

We appreciated the reasons behind the suggestion but did not consider it

sufficient justification for altering local government boundaries.

We therefore

took an interim decision to make no proposals for these areas.

BOUNDARY BETWEEN THE COUNTIES OF AVON AND WILTSHIRE

SHIRE HILL (BETWEEN TORMARTON AND MARSHFIELD)

35.

Avon County Council sought the transfer to Avon of a one mile stretch of

road between Tormarton and Marshfield, both of which are in Avon.
11

It was claimed that Avon would patently have the greater interest in its proper
maintenance.

The County Council proposed that the boundary should follow the

eastern side of the road and so transfer Rownhara Farm, Ebbdown Farm and about
130 hectares of land to Avon.

Northavon District Council supported the proposal

but Wiltshire County Council could see no justification for it.

36.

We considered that since both the communities at Tormarton and Marshfield

were in Avon and served by the same stretch of road, it would be logical to
transfer it to Avon.

We therefore decided to issue a draft proposal to transfer

the section of road along with the two farms and farmland, from Wiltshire to
Avon.

ACTON TURVILLE

37.

Avon County Council suggested that the county boundary should follow the

south side of the M4, which criss-crossed the existing boundary.

The proposal

entailed an exchange of land between Avon and Wiltshire.

38.

We accepted that a realignment as suggested by Avon County Council would

provide a better boundary in the long term as it would end the isolation of
portions of farmland on either side of the M4 motorway.

We therefore decided to

issue a draft proposal to realign the county boundary to follow the southern
edge of the M4 from near Brotton Hill to near Burton and to incorporate a
technical amendment, suggested by Ordnance Survey, realigning a further short
stretch of the county boundary to the south side of the motorway near Burton.

CHERRY ORCHARD

39.

Avon County Council considered that this property should be transferred to

Wiltshire since it was isolated in Avon at the end of a cul-de-sac, the only
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access to which was from Wiltshire via Cherry Orchard Lane.

Northavon District

Council supported the proposal and Wiltshire County Council did not object.

40.

We considered Avon County Council's proposal to transfer this property to

Wiltshire to be justified and decided to issue a draft proposal accordingly.

HINNEGAR

41.

Avon County Council recommended relocating the boundary in this area as it

crossed a road twice, isolating a section of the road in Wiltshire.

The County

Council suggested that the boundary should follow the eastern side of the road,
thus transferring the section of road and a small parcel of land containing saw
mills to Avon.

Northavon District Council supported the change and Wiltshire

County Council did not object.

42.

We accepted that Avon County Council's proposal to realign the county

boundary to follow the eastern side of the main road at Hinnegar was logical and
decided to issue a draft proposal accordingly.

SHOCKERWICK, BATHFORD

43.

Box Parish Council, in Wiltshire, considered that the hamlet of Shockerwick

should be transferred to its parish from the Parish of Bathford in Avon.

The

Parish Council stated that a majority of the local residents had supported the
move in a survey it had carried out, and that access and social and recreational
facilities for the Shockerwick community are all centred on Box.

North

Wiltshire District Council supported the proposal while Avon County Council and
Wansdyke District Council opposed it.

Avon County Council considered that the

existing boundaries were long established and that change would not be
justified.

Wansdyke District Council pointed out that the residents of a

nursing home in Shockerwick had not been consulted by Box Parish Council.
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44.

We took account of the views of the local authorities concerned.

balance,

On

however, given the majority support among the residents who were

consulted and the topography of the area, we decided to accept Box Parish
Council's suggestion and to issue a draft proposal to transfer Shockerwick to
Wiltshire.

LIMPLEY STOKE

45.

The Archdeacon of Bath suggested the transfer of the Parish of Limpley

Stoke from Wiltshire to Avon on the ground that it formed a united benefice with
the Parishes of Freshford and Hinton Charterhouse in Avon.

46.

As in the case of Shipham and Westfield we considered that there was

insufficient justification in terms of effective and convenient local
government to transfer the Parish of Limpley Stoke to Avon and therefore took an
interim decision to make no proposal.

PUBLICATION OF OUR DRAFT PROPOSALS AND INTERIM DECISIONS

47.

We announced our draft proposals, and interim decisions to make no

proposals, in a letter to Avon County Council dated 30 October 1987.

Copies of

the letter were sent to the County Councils of Gloucestershire, Somerset and
Wiltshire.

The four County Councils were asked to publish notices giving

details of our draft proposals and interim decisions and to post copies of them
at places where public notices are customarily displayed.

They were also asked

to place copies of our letter on deposit for inspection at their main offices
for a period of eight weeks.

Comments were invited by 8 January 1988.

Copies

of our letter were also sent to the District and Parish Councils concerned, to
all those who had made representations to us and to those who appeared to us to
have an interest in the review of Avon's boundaries with Somserset and
Wiltshire.
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RESPONSE TO OUR DRAFT PROPOSALS/INTERIM DECISIONS: OUR FINAL PROPOSALS

48.

In response to our draft proposals and interim decisions letter we received

representations from 88 sources, including comments from the local authorities
concerned, interested organisations, local Members of Parliament, a District
Councillor and over 40 members of the public.

49.

Avon County Council generally accepted our draft proposals and welcomed our

interim decision to make no proposals for transferring any large parts of Avon
to Somerset.

The County Council also made further representations in respect

of our minor proposals for changes to Avon's boundaries with the Counties of
Somerset and Wiltshire and of our interim decisions to make no proposals for
parts of the Avon/Somerset boundary.
under the appropriate headings.

These representations are summarised below

Wiltshire County Council and Northavon District

Council had no objections to our draft proposals.

Woodspring District Council

confirmed that it had no further comment to make on our interim decisions.
Camerton and Winford Parish Councils supported our draft proposals.

BOUNDARY BETWEEN THE COUNTIES OF AVON AND SOMERSET

THE QUESTION OF RADICAL CHANGE

50.

The majority of the representations we received expressed concern and

disappointment about our decision to make no proposals for the return to
Somerset of those parts which were transferred to Avon under the local
government re-organisation in 1974.

Somerset County Council did not wish to

express further comment on our decision beyond restating the views expressed in
its previous submission to us.

Sedgemoor District Council stated that it had

decided to support the Return to Somerset Campaign.

Bathampton Parish Council

pointed out that it had held a referendum on 9 January 1984 at which voters were
asked whether they wished to return to Somerset.

Out of a total poll of 318,

302 were in favour of change and 16 against, the total electorate of the parish
being 1318.
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51.

District Councillor V Derham felt that we had ignored the wishes of the

majority of the population.

Mr Jerry Wiggin

MP considered that we should have

recognised the deep desire of many people who felt a strong attachment to the
old County of Somerset.

In his view the arguments put forward by his

constituents supporting a radical change were incontestable.

The Action

Campaign for the Return to Somerset claimed that our decision was based on the
assumption that the County of Avon was sacrosanct and must continue.

It also

referred to your Department's Circular 12/84 which suggests that "more radical
changes such as the abolition or creation of a principal area will be
appropriate only in very exceptional circumstances";

it maintained that such

exceptional circumstances did exist to justify a radical change.

It also

suggested that the Parishes of Blagdon, Compton Martin, East Harptree, Ubley and
West Harptree should be returned to Somerset. The Wessex Regionalists also
maintained that exceptional circumstances existed and requested us to reconsider
our interim .decision.

52.

A resident of Winscombe in Avon opposed our interim decision to make no

proposals and suggested an extension of Somerset's boundary upto the M5 motorway
near Winscombe.

34 other members of the public also opposed our interim

decision.

53.

We took account of all the representations we received in favour of radical

change to the County of Avon.

In view of the controversy generated by our

interim decision, we considered whether very exceptional circumstances prevailed
which would justify making proposals for radical change.

We noted that our

interim decision had been welcomed by Avon County Council and that Somerset
County Council had made no proposal for radical change.

On the other hand many

local people appeared to believe strongly that exceptional circumstances to
justify a radical change did exist and supported the campaign for a return to
the pre-1974 county boundary.

The main arguments deployed by them were that we

had ignored the wishes of the majority of the local residents; that the existing
boundary divided various villages in the Mendips; that the concept of Avon was
totally rejected by electors and that we had failed to give proper weight to
the level of public support for return to Somerset.

16

54.

We acknowledged the strength of local feeling and felt sympathy and respect

for those who had so loyally supported a return to Somerset.

However, despite

the wide publicity given to our interim decision and the controversy generated
locally, we noted that our decision had evoked no opposition from the majority
of the population in the urban areas of the County of Avon and that the main
support for the return to Somerset was from residents of Weston-super-Mare and
some of the more rural areas which had been transferred to Avon under the 1974
local government re-organisation. We also considered the issues raised about
.the level of rates and the standard of services in Avon but we observed that
these are not prime factors for our consideration when formulating proposals for
change.

Our essential concern is to make proposals for changes appearing to us

desirable in the interests of effective and convenient local government and in
doing so to take into account a wider range of factors bearing on the pattern of
community life and the effective operation of local government and associated
services, as well as the wishes of the residents.

On this wider range of

factors the representations put to us had for the most part been noticeably
silent.

55.

We then gave careful consideration to the various points made seeking other

forms of radical change.

Although it might seem desirable in principle to re-

unite the Parishes of Blagdon, Compton Martin, East Harptree, Ubley and West
Harptree with their former hinterlands in Somerset, no practical evidence had
been put forward to us to suggest that the change would be in the interests of
effective and convenient local government.

Indeed, none of the local

authorities concerned had sought to demonstrate that local government had become
less effective or convenient in the areas of Somerset which became part of Avon
in 1974.

Similarly, we saw little justification in terms of effective and

convenient local government for altering Somerset's boundary near the M5 as
suggested by one local resident.

56.

Having considered all the arguments put forward to justify a change, and

bearing in mind the guidelines given to us in Circular 12/84 issued by your
Department, which suggests that more radical changes "will be appropriate
only in very exceptional circumstances where present arrangements clearly fail .
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to provide effective and convenient local government," we have

concluded that

the representations made to us did not provide sufficiently convincing evidence
that that test had been met, or indeed that the County of Avon, in more or less
its present form, does not represent a sensible local government unit to the
same extent as other counties.

We have, in the circumstances, decided to

confirm our interim decision to make no proposals as our final decision.

MINOR REALIGNMENTS

EAST OF LOXTON

57.

Somerset County Council adhered to its previous view that it saw no

justification for change in this area.

Sedgemoor District Council suggested

that the new boundary should follow in part the west side of the M5 motorway.
Loxton Parish Council considered that any benefits achieved by the change hardly
seemed to warrant the expense of altering maps.

58.

We noted that Sedgemoor District Council's alternative proposal for this

area resulted in the boundary crossing the M5 motorway in two places, and did
not consider it to offer a significant improvement. We have therefore decided
to confirm our draft proposal as our final proposal.

CHARLTON LANE/A367, MIDSOMER NORTON

59.

Avon County Council supported our draft proposal and considered that the

area proposed for transfer had affinity with Midsomer Norton.

Somerset County

Council opposed the proposal on the ground that it did not accord with the
wishes of the local residents, 17 of whom had written to the County Council
expressing their opposition.

In addition, the County Council considered that

our proposal to transfer the property known as "The Firs" was inconsistent with
the transfer of "Glebe Cottage" to Avon .as proposed in our draft proposal for
the Writhlington Secondary School area.

18

60.

Mendip District Council opposed the proposal on the ground that it was not

•in the interests of effective and convenient local government.

District

Councillor P Gait also opposed the proposal and considered there were no grounds
for changing the boundary.

Mr Robert Boscawen

MP supported Somerset County

Council's views and also forwarded letters received from his constituents at
Fossfield Road, who were opposed to our draft proposal.

61.

Although we felt sympathetic to the wishes of the residents of Fossfield

Road who wanted to remain in Somerset, we considered that this area was closely
linked to, and had greater affinity with, Midsomer Norton in Avon,

We concluded

that it would be logical to include the area in Avon in the interests of
effective and convenient local government.

However, in the light of the

representations made to us concerning the property known as "The Firs" we
considered that it should remain in Avon.

We have accordingly decided to

withdraw our draft proposal affecting the property known as "The Firs" and to
confirm our draft proposal for the remainder of the Charlton Lane area as our
final proposal.

WRITHLINGTON SECONDARY SCHOOL

62.

Somerset County Council had no objection to our draft proposal.

District Councillor P Gait opposed our draft proposal.

However,

The residents of Glebe

Cottage and Huish Cottage were also opposed to the transfer of their properties
to Avon.

63.

We considered that the information submitted to us was not sufficient to

justify a change in our draft proposal.

We have therefore decided to confirm

our draft proposal as our final proposal.

GREEN PARLOUR, WRITHLINGTON

64.

Somerset County Council had no objection to our draft proposal but pointed

out that the proposed boundary was very arbitrary and ran through the Green
Parlour Farm complex.

District Councillor P Gait and two members of the public

opposed our draft proposal.
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65.

In view of the representations we have received, which also included a

letter from an occupant of Green Parlour Farm, we have decided to withdraw that
part of our draft proposal which would have affected the farm complex itself,
thus leaving the existing boundary in this location unchanged.

MASSAGE

66.

Somerset County Council and Mendip District Council supported our draft

proposal.

67.

No other comments were received.

In view of the support for our draft proposal from the local authorities

concerned we have decided to confirm it as our final proposal.

UNDERBILL LANE, LEAZE FARM AND GREENDOWN

68.

Avon County Council asked us to reconsider our interim decisions to make no

proposals for change in these areas since its proposals were originally made to
clarify highway maintenance responsibilities.

Woodspring District Council

stated that it had no further comments on our interim decisions.

69.

We noted that Avon County Council had originally suggested the changes in

these areas to clarify highway maintenance responsibilities, but no fresh
information was provided by the County Council to justify them.

Since highway

maintenance problems could be dealt with under the provisions of section 8 of
the Highways Act 1980 we saw no reason to change our decisions and have
therefore decided to confirm our interim decisions to make no proposals.

SHIPHAM AND WESTFIELD

70.

Avon County Council and Somerset County Council both supported our interim

decisions, to make no proposals for these areas.

Since our interim decisions

evoked no adverse comment we have decided to confirm them as final.
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BOUNDARY BETWEEN THE COUNTIES OF AVON AND WILTSHIRE'

SHIRE HILL, ACTON TURVILLE, CHERRY ORCHARD AND HINNEGAR

71.

Avon County Council, North Wiltshire District Council and North Wiltshire

Conservative Association all supported our draft proposals for these areas.

In

addition, Northavon District Council stated that it had no objections.

72.

In view of the support for our draft proposals we have decided to confirm

them as our final proposals.

SHOCKERWICK, BATHFORD

73.

Avon County Council opposed our draft proposal to transfer the hamlet of

Shockerwick from Avon to Wiltshire on the following grounds:-

(a)

the existing boundary was long-established and not created in 1974;

(b)

the proposed change would not appear to make any contribution to the

effective and convenient delivery of local government services in the
area;

(c)

no support for the proposal was forthcoming from Wiltshire County

Council;

(d)

the proposal had been strongly opposed by Bathford Parish Council, the

Bathford Society and local residents.

74.

Bathford Parish Council also opposed our draft proposal and submitted a

petition signed by 82 residents of Bathford who were opposed to it.

The Parish

Council also stated that a joint survey undertaken with the Bathford Society had
demonstrated that 26 out of 30 residents of Shockerwick wished to remain in
Bathford.
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75.

Box Parish Council confirmed that its original survey of residents' wishes

was a complete survey, with personal contact with the residents of Shockerwick.
It also explained that in its consultation with the residents of a nursing home
in Shockerwick it had found no permanent members of staff nor long term patients
who wished .to be consulted.

76.

The Bathford Society, also referred to the result of the survey it had

conducted with Bathford Parish Council in November 1987.

It said that access to

Shockerwick was mainly from the west, from Bathford, Batheaston and Bath, not
from the east via Box.

Wansdyke Council opposed our draft proposal and did not

consider that the use of facilities in Box Parish by some Shockerwick residents
justified a change in the boundary.

77.

Mr Jack Aspinwall

boundary to be changed.

MP considered that there was no practical reason for the
He enclosed a letter received from one of his

constituents who was opposed to our proposal.

In addition, ten members of the

public opposed our draft proposal.

78.

Our draft proposal to transfer the hamlet of Shockerwick to Wiltshire had

been based largely on the information previously supplied by Box Parish Council
that the result of a survey carried out locally had indicated that the majority
of the residents of Shockerwick favoured a change.

In the light of the further

representations received, which included the result of a subsequent joint survey
carried out by Bathford Parish Council and the Bathford Society, it was evident
that,

whatever their previous views, the majority of the residents

to remain in the Parish of Bathford in Avon.

now wished

We also noted that the residents

affected had a close affinity with Bathford and Batheaston, to which they had
easy access.

We have concluded that there is insufficient evidence to suggest

that the change originally proposed by Box Parish Council would lead to more
effective and convenient local government, the various representations received
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having shifted the balance against change.

In the circumstances we have

decided to withdraw our draft proposal for this area.

LIMPLEY STOKE

79.

Since our interim decision to make no proposal for this area did not evoke

any adverse comment we have decided to confirm it as final.

80.

We are satisfied that the changes set out above are desirable in the

interests of effective and convenient local government and we propose them
accordingly.

The changes proposed involve very few electors and we further

propose the consequential electoral changes set out in the annex to this
report.

PUBLICATION

81.

A separate letter, enclosing copies of this Report, is being sent to the

County Councils of Avon, Gloucestershire, Somerset and Wiltshire, asking them to
deposit copies of this Report at their main offices for inspection for six
months and to put notices to this effect on public notice boards and in the
local press.

The text of the notice will explain that the Commission has

fulfilled its statutory role in the matter, and that it now falls to you to make
an Order implementing the proposals if you think fit, but not earlier than six
weeks from the date they are submitted to you.

Copies of this Report, which

includes small scale maps, are also being sent to those who received our draft
proposals and interim decisions letter and to those who made comments.
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SIGNED:

LS

G J ELLERTON

(Chairman )

J G POWELL

(Deputy Chairman)

G E CHERRY

K F J ENNALS

G R PRENTICE

HELEN SARKANY

BRIAN SCHOLES

S T GARRISH
Secretary
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ANA/EX A

LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION FOR ENGLAND
COUNTY BOUNDARY REVIEW

AVON
Affecting Somerset and Wiltshire

FINAL PROPOSALS

Existing County Boundary
Proposed County Boundary — — — — — —
Produced by the Ordnance Survey for the Local Government Boundary Commission for England
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CONSEQUENTIAL CHANGES
MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

A

B
k^

Somerset
Sedgemoor District
Compton Bishop CP
Axe Vale Ward
Brent ED

Avon
Woodsprlng District
Loxton CP
Winscombe Ward
Priory ED

Avon
Woodsprtng District
Loxton CP

Somerset

Winscombe Ward

Priory ED
Avon

c
%^

n
L/
3
*^

4

Wansdyke District
Norton Radstock CP
Westfietd Ward

Hidsomer Norton ED

2
&•

F
c.

TO

FROM

6

AREA
REF.

Somerset
Hendip District
Kitmersdon CP
Stratton Ward
North Mendip ED
Avon
Wansdyke District
Norton Radstock CP
Westfield Ward
Midsomer Norton ED

Avon
Wansdyke District
Wellow CP

Somerset

Avon
Wansdyke District
Norton Radstock CP
Radstock Ward
Radstock ED
Mendip District

Norton St Philip CP
Nordinton Ward
East Hendip ED

9

TO

Avon
Northavon District
Tormarton CP
Badminton Ward
Sodbury ED

Wiltshire
North Wiltshire District
Nettleton CP
Nettleton Ward
Kington ED

Avon
Northavon District
Acton Turville CP
Badminton Ward
Sodbury ED

Avon
Northavon District
Acton Turville CP
Badminton Ward
Sodbury ED

Wiltshire
North Wiltshire District
Nettleton CP
Nettleton Ward
Kington ED

L

Avon
Northavon District
Hawkesbury CP
Hawkesbury Ward
Sodbury ED

Wiltshire
North Wiltshire District
Luckington CP
Sherston Ward
Hatmesbury ED

M

Wiltshire
North Wiltshire District
Sopworth CP
Sherston Ward
Halmesbury ED

H

7

8

FROM
Wiltshire
North Wiltshire District
Nettleton CP
Nettleton Ward
Kington ED

Sedgemoor District
Compton Bishop CP
Axe Vale Ward
Brent ED

Somerset
Hendip District
Kitmersdon CP
Stratton Ward
North Mendip ED
Somerset
Hendip District
Kilmersdon CP
Stratton Ward
North Mendip ED

Hinton Charterhouse Ward
Bathavon ED

MAP
NO.

Avon
Northavon District

Hawkesbury CP
Hawkesbury Ward
Sodbury ED

